MINUTES

Baltonsborough Parish Council Meeting 

5 January 2006
At 7.15pm in the Village Hall
Item One

Attendance and Apologies
1.
Attendance.

Kevin Sherrard  Vice Chairman 
David Garnsworthy

Christine Fox



Ian Flack


Bill Leung



Jackie Buckle


Martyn Underdown
Clerk


Ken Maddock

MDC
[from 2030]

4 members of the public.

2.
Apologies.

Shirley Slade

Chairman
Item Two

Minutes of the Meeting [1 Dec 05]
3.
Corrections.  At Para. 33 delete “were helping in” and insert “have been co-opted into”.
4.
Amendments.  At Para. 27 add “NB The car park is private property and is for use of village hall patrons.”
5. 
The meeting was adjourned.
Item Three

Contributions and Questions from the Public
6.
 Mr. and Mrs. Holly gave some background to the planning application for The Old   Shop.  They had invited neighbours to comment but none had a problem.  Particular effort would be made to the finish to make it match the existing property.  Councillors had no other questions.  
7.
Mrs. Marshall sought reasons for the need for the partnership with Capita at MDC.  The reason given was value for money with economies of scale.

8.
The meeting was reconvened.
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Item Four

Actions Arising from Minutes [1 Dec 05]
9.
2/9/04.1 – Clerk.  Letter in Support of New Speed Limits.  Councillor Maddock had had no answer to the hasteners to the Highways Agency.  If nothing is forthcoming soon the Clerk will visit their premises.
Action 2/9/04.1 – Clerk.  Letter in Support of New Speed Limits.  
10.
6/5/04.13 – Clerk.  To Monitor Progress of Signpost at Greyhound.  The path was completed before Christmas and the signpost went in this week.







Action Complete.
11.
1/9/05.5 – Clerk.  Request Repairs to the Footway at Mill Leat.  The Highways Agency has inspected this problem, together with the same problem in Church Lane. Action is now awaited on both paths.  
Action 1/9/05.5 – Clerk.  Request Repairs to the Footway at Mill Leat.  
12.
6/10/05.5 – Clerk.  Investigate Litter Bins in the Parish.  An exchange of emails has taken place between the Clerk, Cathy Day and Martyn  Errington.  The views of the Parish Council have been expressed and the matter remained with MDC to confirm that they, the MDC, are to repair and empty the damaged bin on Ham Street.  Subsequently, Martyn Errington has concluded that the bin has been mended by the parish in the past and he will not mend or replace it.  Further, the litter bin in the playpark should not remain on their contract for emptying after the purchase unless the Parish Council agrees to pay.

13.
After discussing various alternatives it was decided that the Parish Council would buy and install a new bin and the Ward Councillor would attempt to obtain grant/support cash from MDC.  This process has to be completed within the financial year.  
Action 6/10/05.5 – Clerk.  Investigate Litter Bins in the Parish.
14.
6/10/05.6 – Clerk.  War Memorial Ownership.  Awaiting action by our solicitors.

Action 6/10/05.6 – Clerk.  War Memorial Ownership.  
15.
6/10/05.7 – Clerk.  Progress Repairs to War Memorial.  Forsey and Son have agreed to do the work on their April 05 quote prices and have been advised that they can start anytime after the end of November.  The actual date has not been confirmed.  The Clerk has agreed with Forsey’s that the Contact Councillor is to be Shirley Slade.
Action 6/10/05.7 – Clerk.  Progress Repairs to War Memorial.  

16.
6/10/05.9 – Clerk.  To Purchase a New Name Sign.  The sign has been ordered.  Hugh Tetlow has the matter in hand and may be able to use existing posts.
Action 6/10/05.9 – Clerk.  To Purchase a New Name Sign.  
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Item Four [contd]

Actions Arising from Minutes [1 Dec 05]
17.
11/12/05.1 – Clerk.  To Inform MDC of Decision.  Done.











Action Complete.

18.
1/12/05.2 – Clerk.  To Seek Information on Application.  A letter was sent to MDC on
3 December 2005 seeking clarification on the new Ash View Farm application.  No reply was received.  Then later, a new planning application was received and is now at Item 5 of this meeting.









Action Complete.
19.
1/12/05.3 – Clerk.  To Inform MDC of Precept.  Done.













Action Complete.

20.
1/12/05.4 – Chairman.
  Dial a Ride Scheme Support.  This item still under investigation by the Chairman.  
Action 1/12/05.4 – Chairman.
  Dial a Ride Scheme Support.  
21.
1/12/05.5 – Chairman.
  Consider Statement of Community Interest.  It was noted that this document is in existence.  It was placed on file.  No further action.  








Action Complete.
Item Five

Planning Matters 

22.
Flower & Hayes Appeals’ Decisions.  The results from the deliberations of the four appeals were received and circulated to the chairman and Kevin Sherrard, the members who had attended the hearings.  Two of the appeals were upheld fully and the other two were partially upheld.  The applicants were denied replacing bungalows with 2 storey houses.  However, the floor space lost for light industry is to be re-established before newly built houses were inhabited, St. Dunstan’s Stone will be re-located and the overall design of the site must include provision for dealing with surface water before building starts.  
23.
115251/005 Ash View Farm Mobile Home.  The council received a copy of a draft letter to be sent to MDC from neighbours to Ash View Farm objecting to this application.  In essence the objections from the councillors were the same, but stressed particularly the lack of evidence that the business was to be carried on as stated, that the income as a proportion of the enterprise was so small that such a development was not warranted and that the development remained a visual intrusion on the rural panorama.  Councillors voted 5 to 1 in favour of objecting to this application and the Clerk was asked to forward a letter based on the above comments.  
Action 1/1/06.1 – Clerk.  Inform MDC of Council’s Decision.
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24.
004708/005 - The Old Shop Rear Extension.  Councillors voted 5 for with 1 abstention to recommend approval of this application.  The Clerk was asked to forward this decision to MDC with the general observations that the overlooking of neighbours should be minimised and that the rendering should be in keeping with existing buildings.  
Action 1/1/06.2 – Clerk.  To Inform MDC of Council’s Decision.
Item Six

Financial Items

25.
Cheques for Signature.
Repairs to the Church Clock - £339.58.  Note:  Half will be recovered from the PCC and the BPC will be able to reclaim half the VAT.  Agreed.
Contribution to the upkeep of the churchyard in year to 31 December 2005 -  £500.00.

This sum was agreed within the Budget for the year 2005/6.  Agreed.
Clerk’s Services for the quarter to December 05 - £625.25.  Agreed.
Clerk’s Expenses for the quarter to December 05 - £5.10.  Agreed.
Item Seven

County Council Report
26.
Nothing to Report.
Item Eight

District Council Report
27.
Councillor Maddock was able to report:
The new planning application for Ash View Farm effectively stopped the process of enforcement.  This was frustrating for all concerned but stated that a planning officer is in post and should the application be denied, then enforcement can restart.
The Somerset Fire and Rescue Service can conduct free home fire safety visits at householders’ request.  This will be advertised on the notice boards.  

He may be able to offer assistance in purchasing a new litter bin to replace the broken item at The Cross.  
28.
Ken Maddock then invited questions from the council.

He acknowledged some remarks about value for council taxpayers’ money especially in pursuance of appeals and enforcements of planning matters.
He was unable to provide any further information on speed limits, flooding emergency actions or progress on the accommodation review within MDC property for workers and/or contractors [see para 21 – 25 of the December minutes].
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Item Nine

Village Hall and Playing Field Trust
29.
A quiet month.  All were reminded of the Recycling Road Show to be presented by MDC on Saturday 14 January from 10.00am to 2.00pm and the first of the Moviola films – Shall we Dance – on Sunday 29 January.  Doors open for refreshments at 5.00pm and the film starts at 6.00pm.  Cost £4.00 a ticket.
Item Ten

Website
30.
Nothing to report.
Item Eleven

Playpark
31.
Confirmation of Appointment of Solicitors Chubb Bulleid.  Councillors were unhappy about the hourly rates offered by Chubb Bulleid and the lack of a fixed price deal for the conveyancing.  The Clerk was asked to talk to them about this and investigate transferring this business to FDC Law at Midsomer Norton – who had done a similar transaction for Coleford.  The council agreed that should Chubb Bulleid’s response be within 5% of that which FDC Law might offer, then the Clerk should proceed with Chubb Bulleid as previously instructed.
Action 1/1/06.3 – Clerk.  To Confirm Solicitors for Conveyancing.
32.
Report from the Working Party.  The Working Party met on 21 Dec 05 and the report of that meeting is at Annex A to these minutes.  Noting that the inspections had revealed that the Timber Climbing Frame was potentially unsafe, it was decided to dismantle and remove it as quickly as possible.  Further, given that the materials for installing a 4-seater swing were to hand, this should be erected as soon as possible and rubber matting should be installed under one of the Climbing Domes.  The Clerk was asked to progress these 3 items.
Action 1/1/06.4 – Clerk.  To Progress Installation and Repairs.
33.
Concluding that the Timber Fort for small children was inadequate in its present state, the Vice-Chairman agreed to attempt to locate and install a slide for this item.  
Action 1/1/06.5 – Kevin Sherrard.  Obtain Slide.
Item Twelve
Welcome to Baltonsborough Booklet
34.
Councillors will recall that on resignation, Rosemary Flack left the receipts and some money with the Clerk and the item was to be brought up at the January meeting.  The Clerk had examined the paper work and outlined various options.  After detailed debate, where it was agreed to continue with this project, the first step would be to talk with the editor of the Parish News to co-ordinate advertisements from local enterprises and clubs with an expanded edition.  This might need to be paid for by the council.  Meanwhile, the £95.00 would be held awaiting further decisions. 
Action 1/1/06.6 – Clerk.  To Speak with the Editor of the Parish News.
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Item Thirteen
Items at the Chairman’s Discretion
35.
The following items were to be advertised:
A poster was prepared for the Post Office reminding all of the Recyclying Road Show on 14 Jan 06.
Another poster for display will advertise the need for volunteers to support Speed Watch, Neighbourhood Watch and the Playpark Working Party.

The MDC flyer offering places at the Planning Training Seminar on the evening of the 
30 January was circulated.  Some councillors will try to attend.

Item Fourteen
Items from Councillors
36.
Ian Flack stated that he and others found it difficult to arrive at council meetings with a start time of 7.15pm and proposed that meetings begin at 7.30pm.  Councillors unanimously agreed.  
37.
David Garnsworthy highlighted his concerns over speeding within the village.  An accident had occurred that day near his house where there are no pavements and gates opened directly onto the road.  Recent experiences with the Highways Agency on these topics were repeated.  They responded only to injury and/or death incidents, photographic evidence seemed essential and they had to prioritise their efforts.  If such data could be provided a letter would be sent to the Highways Agency.  
Item Fifteen
Information Items from the Clerk
38.
Village of the Year Competition.  The Community Council for Somerset and Calor have advertised their competition for 2006.  The council were reminded that this is no longer the Best Kept Village format but six specific categories will be judged.  All agreed not to participate.
39.
BPC Meeting Dates in the Parish News.  The fact that the council meets on the first Thursday of each month in the Village Hall and at the same time [now 7.30pm], is published on the notice boards.  It is suggested that there be a standing diary entry to this effect in each issue of the Parish News in the diary section.  All Agreed. 
Action 1/1/06.7 – Clerk.  To Provide Dates to Parish News of Meetings.
40.
Parishes Information Bulletin.  This month the items of interest included a full page on various funding avenues.  These have been noted for future reference.  Councillors are reminded that the Clerk retains these bulletins for 6 months should any reference be required.  Ken Maddock was asked if these could be posted on the MDC website.
41.
Parish Meeting for March 2006.  Councillors were reminded that there is a duty to hold an annual Parish Meeting in March each year.  This will be chaired by the Chairman of the Parish Council.  It is proposed that this meeting be held on the 23 March at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.  This item will be on the agenda in February for ideas on format/agenda items.
[Post Meeting Note:  The date has now been changed to 16 March].
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42.
Standards of Conduct in English Local Government: The Future.  A discussion paper of 80 pages was tabled and the main changes read out.  The document was passed to the Chairman for consideration.  

43.
Somerset Access News Letter.  This annual letter advertises different ways of accessing grants.  It was noted and filed for any future reference.  
44.
Local Transport Plan – 2006-2011.  Copies were circulated to all councillors.
Item Sixteen
Date of the Next Meeting
45.
Thursday 2 February 2006 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.
46.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.30pm.
SIGNED……………………………….Date……………………..




Original signed



5/1/06
Kevin Sherrard, Vice Chairman, Baltonsborough Parish Council

Annex A – Report from Playpark Working Party dated 21 Dec 05.
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Annex A to Minutes of 5 Jan 06.
Meeting of Baltonsborough Playpark Working Party 

Wednesday 21 Dec 05 at 8.00pm

Shirley Slade’s House

Present.

Shirley Slade

Sue Appleton

John Smith

Ian Flack

1.
Ian gave a brief outline of the seminar that Sue and he had attended at Blandford Forum which advised that, before any new equipment or major changes to the Playpark are made, consultation should take place with local people.  

2.
Following weekly inspections by Ian, he feels that the Timber Climbing Frame is becoming unsafe and should be cordoned off with notices attached stating that it will be demolished some time in the future.  A lively discussion ensued but eventually all members present agreed with this action.

3.
It was also agreed that the toddlers wooden castle should also be demolished and removed since it had not proved possible to repair the slide.  

4.
Ian stated that, due to a lack of people coming forward to form the Playpark Working Party in response to a circular sent out from the school, the Playpark would be unable to attract external funding from charities.  [Charities will only fund working parties, not councils].  Therefore, in order to get something of the ground, he recommended that the Parish Council plus Sue and John consider purchasing suitable equipment for children aged 1-6 years with the funds currently available.  

5.
Following correspondence with Wessex Water, Shirley and John volunteered to try and find out the line of the sewer pipes across the Playpark before any further action is taken.  
6.
Shirley stated that the Parish Council would be running a major recruitment drive for volunteers to assist in the Playpark Working Party, Neighbourhood Watch and Speed Watch.  Sue stated that she would endeavour to get volunteers for the Playpark Working Party.  
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